
 

 

MEMORANDUM 

FROM:  Nigel Davenport – Venture Timaru Chief Executive  

TO:  Timaru District Mayor and Councillors  

SUBJECT: Venture Timaru Operational Update for the three months to 30 June 2023 

DATE:  31st August 2023  

Background 

Please find attached an update relating to our Economic Development and Visitor Promotion operations for the quarter 

to 30 June 2023.  

 

General Commentary 

We, like most of New Zealand, are seeing the effects of cost of living, higher interest rates and general inflationary 

pressures. Key enablers of economic and community prosperity and welling being remain People, Water, Energy, 

Infrastructure - and we place Housing in there as well.  

We have recognised headwinds across all these enablers notably attracting and retaining the workforce needed (noting 

we are back at traditionally low unemployment levels of 2.8% as at end June 2023) whilst we need more diversity across 

our housing stock to provide more options for those we attract here - many of whom have substantially different 

dwelling type preferences. 

Energy is a critical enabler to existing business growth and our ability to attract new business to the area. We are 

working with Alpine Energy to develop a sub-regional energy strategy that will ensure we have the capacity to grow and 

prosper in the years ahead.  

PRIORITY – Housing – we continue to advocate for a bolder and more innovative enabling environment that excites and 

inspires property owners, developers, and investors to actively progress developments that will bring diversity into our 

housing market – inner/near city apartments & townhouses, infill and medium to large scale residential development. 

 

DATA - To support this, we present the following data comparing Timaru District to Ashburton District (sourced via REINZ & 

Infometrics): 
▪ Over the past 5 years Timaru District sold 50% less residential sections than Ashburton District.  

 

▪ In that same period though, Timaru District residential sections sold 35% faster 

 

▪ Between 1996-2022 Timaru District population only grew by 11.2% v’s Ashburton’s 41% 

 

▪ Over a similar period, Timaru District’s new dwelling consents 3.98 per 1,000 residents was 36% less than 
Ashburton District’s 6.26 per 1,000 residents. 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We are also championing the Private Sector Partnership tranche of the City Town Project which encapsulates three focus 
areas:  

▪ Establishing an Enabling Environment - ensuring the private sector understands the programme and planned 
activities and are ultimately excited, inspired, and better informed on what can be done.  



 

 
o seeking input from architects/professionals on the variety of rules & regulations and barriers where a 

shift is needed. 
o Informed by what’s happening in other areas. 
o Collate and present to Council  
o Develop inner/near city urban guidelines with imagery, case studies and examples of what could be 

done in terms of progressing enhanced inner & near city living opportunities. 
o Promote and present to community 

 
▪ Unlocking opportunities - identifying and progressing development and investment opportunities in CBD 

o databasing TDC EPB Managers engagements along with existing and proposed development intel 
known to TDC and VT 

o prioritising identified opportunities making introductions as appropriate 
o press for establishment of development case manager within TDC 
o identify what development incentives TDC may/should be able to establish. 

 
▪ Monitoring and reporting – tool to report on key progress indicators which monitor the impact of private and 

public investment. 
 

Housing Survey we are finalising the content of a district wide housing survey primarily focused on residents future 
housing preferences which will in turn assist with the preparation of a District Housing Strategy. Working with Mayor 
Bowen’s office this will also include aspects of emergency/transitional housing. 
 
 
PRIORITY – Energy Efficiency & Conservation Authority Regional Energy Transition Accelerator – as only the second 

region in New Zealand to complete the RETA process our Report was issued by EECA early May. This detailed our 

pathway to lower emissions/decarbonisation across South & Mid Canterbury. From there the focus will be on 

implementation and we at VT will work closely with all stakeholders to progress this in the months and years to come. 

The EECA Report can be found here Mid Sth Canty RETA Report. In summary:  

▪ a total of 33 sites – spanning the dairy, meat and food processing, manufacturing and commercial sectors are 

covered by the Mid-South Canterbury RETA. These sites either have process heat equipment larger than 500kW 

or are sites for which EECA has detailed information about their decarbonisation pathway. Most of Mid-South 

Canterbury’s emissions come from coal. RETA aims to eliminate as much of these process heat emissions as 

possible. 

▪ The focus of the Mid-South Canterbury report – the culmination of phase one of the RETA programme, is the fuel 

switching decision and the key role demand reduction plays. Both biomass and electricity are considered as 

potential fuel sources. 

▪ RETA also recognises the importance of efficient demand reduction and thermal efficiency measures for reducing 

energy consumption and right sizing the boiler investment, which in turn affects decision-making around fuel 

switching. 

▪ Organic waste was piloted for this report given the potential for energy recovery – via combustion or anaerobic 

digestion. 

▪ The report has illustrated a range of decarbonisation pathways, all of which demonstrate how the combined 

decisions of a range of process heat users may lead to common infrastructure challenges and opportunities from 

a supply perspective. All pathways eliminate over 90% of process heat emissions in the region (a reduction of 

504kt out of a total 542kt) by 2036 but at significantly different paces. 

https://www.eeca.govt.nz/co-funding/regional-decarbonisation/mid-south-canterbury-regional-energy-transition-accelerator/


 

 
VT will also partner with Alpine Energy to follow up with those medium to large energy users to collate in more detail 

their short and longer term energy demands aligned with potential growth plans etc… the outcome being an Energy 

Strategy for our sub-region. 

Good coverage from RETA report release received from Timaru Herald and Ashburton Guardian  

Additional snapshot updates: 

- Scott Base – Leighs Construction has continued to progress final contract sign-off and at this stage are likely to 
commence above ground construction activities on the PrimePort site early September. 

- New Business Opportunities – TDC sale of 13ha of prime “sweet spot” industrial land to TDHL has been the 
catalyst for significantly increased interest in Timaru especially from the Food & Fibre sector. We have jointly 
entered into NBDA’s with these interested parties and whilst unable to provide more detail at this stage, we can 
assure the Mayor & Councillors we are putting Timaru’s best foot forward to attract these parties to the District.  

- VR Driving Simulator – TDC being a key partner in this exciting project from day one. 
▪ All 11 units are now fully installed in all Mid & South Canterbury Secondary Schools 
▪ Mobile simulator unit delivered and will be used by Twizel Area School (1 month per quarter) and 

wider community (Road Safety Coordinator, Driving Instructors and Transport and Logistics Industry) 
▪ 1 unit installed at YMCA for their and APM use – MSD funded. 
▪ Refer this video for the value to our rangatahi and whanau of this cutting edge driver education 

resource https://vimeo.com/832452446  
- Regional Apprenticeship Initiative having administered this $4.0m initiative on behalf of Kanoa (former 

Provincial Growth Fund) we reopened application 1/6/23 to utilise funds from those apprentice who for a 
variety of reasons did not complete their apprenticeships. We are thrilled to advise that the residual funding was 
fully allocated to additional new apprentices within 4 weeks.  

- Timaru District 2050 – this aspirational project will be progressed across 2023/24 to be aligned to, and help 
inform, Council’s LTP deliberations but most importantly provide a exciting aspirational goal for our whole 
district. 

- Tourism and Visitor – central government funding across 2021-23 period has come to an end but has enabled us 
as the District’s Tourism Agency to progress a number of initiatives and enhance our array of visitor attraction 
resources: 

• Product development – As an emerging visitor destination, the development of product has been a key 
focus for our work over the period of funding, and it is also a priority identified in our Destination 
Management Plan.  We have carefully selected product for development and worked with operators to 
build their offering and capability.  We are delighted to have now five leading products progressed to the 
stage that they are now either gold or silver Qualmarked, which is a tremendous endorsement of their work 
and commitment.   

• Collaboration of RTOs –  Undoubtedly one of the highlights that has come out of the funding, is the 
collaboration that has developed for us, with our nearby RTO neighbours in the central South Island region.  
While initially, this was part of the requirement of the funding, it is now something that we do naturally as 
the relationships are well established, respectful, and supportive.   Without this funding, it is unlikely that 
the relationships would have been developed to this extent.   

• Development and Completion of our Destination Management Plan (DMP) – When Venture Timaru took 
over the responsibility for the RTO in April 2020, there was no destination management or indeed any 
formal marketing plan, so we started from a base of zero.  We acted quickly to get the DMP underway, the 
final plan was completed in September 2021 and ensured that the plan aligned with our Economic 
Development Strategy. The DMP has created the priority action plan for our work over the past couple of 
years and will continue to do so.  We are currently undertaking a review of the plan, as it is a living 
document and therefore needs to be kept up to date with current needs/requirements.  Some of the 
funding received was allocated to in-house resourcing to ensure implementation of the plan was carried out 

https://www.stuff.co.nz/timaru-herald/132318017/tackling-emissions-across-production-powerhouse-crucial-to-getting-nzs-emissions-on-track
https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/politics/local-democracy-reporting/300905741/mid-canterbury-already-equipped-to-decarbonise
https://vimeo.com/832452446


 

 
effectively and maximising opportunities identified in the plan. This resourcing had a significant impact on 
our ability to deliver the work requirement of the plan, however going forward, we do not have continued 
resourcing from our primary funder, Timaru District Council (TDC), to continue the work to the same extent. 
The concern, therefore, is that we will lack resourcing to continue the good work already achieved. 

• Hero videos & video content library – The videos were completed as part of STAPP and TSRR funding with 
the content library added to the project.  This library has been worth its weight in gold – t he videos have 
helped build the awareness of the offering in Timaru District that had never been done to this extent or 
quality in the past. They have helped put Timaru effectively on the visitor map. 

• In-house resourcing – The funding allowed Venture Timaru to add two key in-house resources that we did 
not have previously – firstly for the work on the destination management plan development and 
implementation and a secondly, a digital marketer. Both have been highly valuable additions to the team 
and has resulted in the creation of a permanent role for the digital marketer. 

 
CRUISE SURVEY & CRUISE PLANNING - Bookings for next season below, note two ships for 28 Dec and another ship the 
following day which will put significant pressure on resourcing.  We are currently working with Infometrics to prepare a 
2022/23 Cruise Season report evidencing the economic and social benefits to the wider District.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
Year ahead 
In to the 2023/24, VT’s focus is continuing to ensure we have cohesive and consistent district wide offerings across 
Economic Development and Visitor Promotion activities to both: 
 

- Enhance the vibrancy connectivity and wellbeing of our existing communities and businesses and  
- Attract people and businesses to come to the district to live, work, establish businesses and visit. 

 
Our 2023/24 Strategic Priorities, aligned to the above and our vision for a Thriving Timaru District, are: 
 

- “Timaru District - Towards 2050” -  Develop the 2050 plan.   
- Diversity of Housing Stock - Actively promote & facilitate investment in type-diverse housing developments 
- Further amplify efforts to attract the people we need to grow and provide vibrancy to our district 

 

 
 
 
 
Monitoring Indicators (non-financials) as per 2021/22 Statement of Intent (as at 31st March 2023) 
 

1. Gross Domestic Product – Tim Dist v NZ – source Infometrics  

  

 

 

 

Timaru’s economy grew by a solid 2.7% over the year to June 

2023, just behind national growth of 3.1%, according to 

Infometrics provisional GDP estimates. However, on a 

quarterly basis, Timaru’s GDP fell 0.6%, which largely reflects 

higher input costs squeezing margins in agriculture and 

manufacturing. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
2. Unemployment Rate – Tim Dist v NZ– source Infometrics 

 

 

 

 

Timaru’s labour market remains very tight, with 

Timaru’s unemployment rate trending down over 

the year to June 2023, to 2.8% (a 10 year low), at 

the same time as the national unemployment rate 

has started to pick up. Employment of Timaru 

residents grew 1.5% over the year to June 2023, an 

impressive outcome given the district’s low 

unemployment rate. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
3. Housing Affordability – source Infometrics/Corelogic 

   

 

For Timaru 4.6x the average household income buys you 

the average house value. 

- average current house values (Timaru $503K) and 

- average household incomes (Timaru $109K) 

 

Household incomes are a better measure for housing 

affordability than individual incomes as it reflects the true 

ability of a household to afford housing. A higher ratio, 

therefore, suggests that average houses cost a greater 

multiple of typical incomes, which indicates lower housing 

affordability. 

 

 

 

Note the table opposite – as at 30/6/23 

Timaru ranked 11/60 of all NZ territorial 

authorities when it comes to Affordable 

Housing.  By comparison at the top end 

of least affordable areas were: 

Nelson City    8.3 

Tauranga City   9.4  

Mackenzie District  10.8  

Queenstown-Lakes District 12.9  

Thames-Coromandel District  15.7 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
4. Visitor & Consumer Spend - source Infometrics.  

 

 

 

International border reopening and the re-emergence of 

international tourism has seen our tourism expenditure growth 

v NZ revert to traditional levels.  

 

That said the 12.6% growth in local tourism spend equates to 

$194m for the June 23 year v $174m a year ago – so a very 

strong and positive increase of $20m.   

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

Spending activity across New Zealand rose further in the June 

2023 quarter, buoyed by strong employment growth and 

growing visitor spending. Although annual spending levels 

pushed to a new record-high of nearly 12%pa according to 

Marketview data, quarterly spending was only up 4.0%pa – 

behind inflation of 6.0%pa. Softer recent spending growth 

points to household budgets being squeezed more over time 

by high inflation and rapidly increasing interest rates. The 

recent migration influx has expanded the pool of available 

workers and bolstered employment, but New Zealand’s 

labour market is still very tight and wage growth remains 

elevated, which will support spending levels from easing as significantly in the near-term as they otherwise would. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
Financials 

 

The above represents our draft end of 2022/23 finacial year evidencing a surplus result of $25,748 v $724 budgetted 

surplus as submitted to Council. 

Income: 
- Major variance to budgetted income was less than anticipated income ex Regional Apprenticeship Initiative 

$868K ($1.5m)– this is fully o/a timing and we confirm we will receive this income across 2023/24 year 
- Major Events fund $320K v annually allocated $230K ex Council o/a funds carried forward and reallocated from 

prior year which was effected by COVID when some events did not take place. 
- Unbudgetted income $15K from a Ministry of Education appointed project. 
- Interest income (within Other Income $84.5K) was $42K v budgeted $4.5k o/a rising interest rate environment 

and VT benefiting from being “advance funded” for many of our central government contracts. 
 
 



 

 
 
Expenses 

- ED expenses $296K v Budget $333K – evidence prudent cost control and monitoring including promotional 
underspend $17K resulting from central government funded promtional resources for Tourism and Visitor 
activities able to be utilised across Economic Development platforms.  

- HR $290K v budget $283 – result of our decision to appoint a full time in-house graphic design resource. 
- VR Simulator $231K v budget $145K – this is prior period funding carried over unspent from 2022 year and 

expensed in the current year. 
- Special Projects $86K included a variety of business support and project activities across: 

o progressing Timaru District 2050 initial work,  
o Scott Base Redevelopment Promotion,  
o Workforce Attraction,  
o Event Support and  
o Business Connection (industry) Group/Sustainable is Attainable facilitation 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 



 

 
 

Newly freely available workforce attraction infographics being actively used by local businesses  

Check out this great article if you haven’t seen it already – well worth the read: 
 
https://www.nzherald.co.nz/travel/historic-tours-in-timaru-maori-rock-art-
sites/W5VKEZD6GVDFLOXNSWQVWFKP3E/?fbclid=IwAR0xsaakA_umdRVvZjHak1TGuqsQUpWZ2fc342qlReqeF7tm8mov
Nex5htM  

 

https://www.nzherald.co.nz/travel/historic-tours-in-timaru-maori-rock-art-sites/W5VKEZD6GVDFLOXNSWQVWFKP3E/?fbclid=IwAR0xsaakA_umdRVvZjHak1TGuqsQUpWZ2fc342qlReqeF7tm8movNex5htM
https://www.nzherald.co.nz/travel/historic-tours-in-timaru-maori-rock-art-sites/W5VKEZD6GVDFLOXNSWQVWFKP3E/?fbclid=IwAR0xsaakA_umdRVvZjHak1TGuqsQUpWZ2fc342qlReqeF7tm8movNex5htM
https://www.nzherald.co.nz/travel/historic-tours-in-timaru-maori-rock-art-sites/W5VKEZD6GVDFLOXNSWQVWFKP3E/?fbclid=IwAR0xsaakA_umdRVvZjHak1TGuqsQUpWZ2fc342qlReqeF7tm8movNex5htM


 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 


